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Plastic containers for avocado nursery trees are relatively new in California, but 
nurserymen are showing increasing interest in them. One of the most popular avocado 
nursery containers for many years has been the tarpaper cylinder made from heavy 
roofing paper. These tarpaper containers have two main shortcomings: the relatively 
high labor cost of cutting and stapling; and frequent disintegration. 
Polyethylene containers have been used for a number of years to propagate such 
tropical plants as coffee, rubber, and cocoa. In these instances the plastic container is 
usually a long polyethylene bag that is open at the top but closed at the bottom, with 
holes for drainage. 

Avocados growing in plastic bags at the Los Padres 
Avocado Nursery, Watsonville.  These polyethylene 
containers have holes in the bottom for drainage. 

 
 
One of the first uses of plastic containers for avocados was in a nursery near Teziutlan, 
Mexico in June 1963, These containers were made from 8 mil black polyethylene 
tubing. This was cut with a regular paper cutter into 14-inch lengths. When flat, they 
were 10 inches wide, and when full of soil, made a container approximately 6 inches in 



diameter. The nurseryman was planning to reuse the plastic and he demonstrated how 
the container could be slipped off without being cut and without disturbing the soil and 
roots of the tree. 
Two cooperative trials were started in California in November 1963, one at the W. E. 
Frey Nursery in Escondido and the other at the W. H. Brokaw Nursery in Ventura. In 
each of these trials 200 containers, 14 inches long, were cut from a long length of 8 mil 
black polyethylene tubing. The containers when filled were 6 inches in diameter. The 
material for each container cost about 15 cents. 
Seed germination rates and seedling measurements in comparable numbers of plastic 
and tarpaper containers were made periodically in both trials. There were some 
differences in germination and growth, but these were not significant. 

 

 
A commercially acceptable number of seedlings in both types of containers at both 
nurseries were budded and were eventually sold together at the normal planting time. 
Subsequent to starting the trials, avocado nursery trees were observed growing in 
plastic bags in the Homestead area of Florida, and also tea cuttings grown 
experimentally at the University of Florida at Gainesville. The tea cuttings were in 
relatively long, narrow plastic bags containing a mixture of peat and perlite. The bags 
were placed upright in wooden lettuce crates to provide support and to facilitate easier 
movement.  One of the first problems with polyethylene containers was that they are not 
rigid as tarpaper containers, which meant special handling is necessary when filled with 
soil. W. H. Brokaw has developed a metal bin and form which allows simultaneous filling 
of six plastic containers. Getting the proper soil mix to eliminate sagging of the container 
when filled is another problem, as well as determining the proper amount of tamping 
when filling. Some avocado nurserymen have also experienced some problems with 
excess moisture at the bottom of plastic bags indicating that the number of holes in the 



bottom, and irrigation techniques, are very important with this container. 
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